Dear Nicolas: 

Not having heard from you since writing to you privately, I’ll make the same remarks to the list that I made to you.  I can assure you there was no offense meant, nor any reflection on your groundbreaking work in Moscow or in London.  Our staff routinely do media roundups on notable events; I thought it would be helpful to share what we did have at that point, and I certainly apologize for any inaccuracies.  Eugene's comments, inadvertently forwarded, contained no criticism at all, and also pointed out that the event had gotten good media coverage.  Many congratulations on the historic news stories.  

Regarding visa issues: I responded to you last summer explaining in detail that while we could provide a letter of support, we couldn't furnish a primary letter of invitation.  I never heard back from you.  If that is what's at issue here, we should take the discussion off-list.

Best and thanks, 

Scott

From: Nicolas Alexeyev [mailto:nicolas_alexeyev@yahoo.com]

Sent: Wednesday, March 07, 2007 4:00 AM

To: Scott Long; sogi@list.arc-international.net; euro-queer@groups.queernet.org

Cc: Peter Tatchell; Rex Wockner

Subject: To Scott concerning London protest coverage

 Dear Scott,

 I suggest that you are more careful and selective in what you are sending to others when covering the events in other countries, currently Russia and the UK. If you think that it is dignified to spend time to try to find ways to discredit people (like you are trying to do with Peter) by looking for small little things that can go against them, then I really feel sorry for you.

Your report on Russian coverage of London protest and all the events around it is inaccurate. First of all I must name the TV channels which showed the event and talked about or showed the protest which is NTV, TVC, Rossiya, ORT, Russia Today, RTVi. All the TV reports are recorded and can be provided. I must mention that NTV channel showed the protest, the attack on me and all answers of Luzhkov at least 3 times (news the same day, program on Saturday and final weekly program on Sunday where it was one of the main news of the week). All reports on NTV were positive in our favor. And the fact that Luzhkov's press secretary was not able to take a flag from me was reported by NTV as the symbolic defeat and powerlessness of Moscow government.

Russia Today showed the report internationally with interviews by me and Peter included. TVC (Luzhkov controlled channel) was not as critical as a year ago. Apart from coverage of press conference they showed old images of our pride and press conference when we applied to Moscow Mayor with notification for the pride on 15 May. TVC also showed these reports 3 times including at the weekend. Moreover our collegue who was recording London protest has an exclusive recording of TVC journalist talking in favor of gays while saying absolutely different in the report on TV. (FYI, it was also part of the plan of London action to have it all recorded on the video, it is called video monitoring)...

Rossiya is a state controlled channel and talked about it in the news. ORT is never talking about gays and they did news the same day.

I am not talking about the extensive Internet media coverage of this event and protest. It was virtually everywhere.

I can tell you that there was similar press conference in February 2006 in Berlin with the same mayors. It was only 12 months ago. There was only ONE report on TV and it was NTV channel in the news program. By the way, for your information, Peter was giving interview in this report. In comparisson with last year coverage increased dramatically and can not be better in the current circumstances unless you want them to say that gay pride is marvelous idea and Luzhkov is just a diehard fool.

Moreover, papers continue to mention what happened still now. Check Tuesday's edition of Vedomosti which said that "all Tsoi can do now is join gays and what can be done by Luzhkov is completely unclear". They meant that he is fully discredited. One of the leading tabloids "MK" wrote today a second article about gay prides and London. They event quarelled inside their paper as one article was negative and another today positive.

Coverage of Iran protest last July, for example, never had such publicilty in Russian media. We did all but it was the case.

What happened in London last Wednesday can be called the most successful international action on Russian gay issues ever in terms of media coverage and reaction.

What do you expect, Scott??? You are not tired? I think it could help if you organised protest in NY against Luzhkov and mobilised media to cover it in Russia. It would really be very helpful.

Peter Tatchell with the help of Brett Lock did tremendous work in organising this protest. And once again instead of being happy for a successful event you are trying to find "a spoon of dirt in the barrel of honey" as we say. This is simply not fair to the people who spend sleepless nights preparing such actions (and I was in London and know that). The best you could do is not say anything.

Peter did all in his power to mobilise the protest and to make me feel comfortable when I was in London so that the trip is as effective as only possible. And it worked 100 per cent. While, I am sorry to say, when I asked you last summer to write a letter of invitation for me in the name of HRW so that I can get a visa and visit US, I am still waiting for your reply. If needed I can forward you the email I sent... I never had similar problems with anyone else.

There is one thing which is bad about me. I like to say truth. And in contemporary world many people do not like truth. But I really prefer bitter truth than sweet lies.

Best regards,

Nikolai

Hi Jeff

No, it clearly wasn't. As Rex Wockener's report confirms, other

Nigerian activists, including Leo Igwe of the Nigerian Humanist

Movement (who I'm in contact with via the Gay and Lesbian Humanist

Association) and Jide MacCaullay, who was UK-based for a time and who

we know, and two other Nigerian activists were warning that the bill

was not dead.

Also, in my view, Scott has a blind-spot for religion and simply

didn't realise how much Archbishop Akinola was pushing for the bill -

see seems to not noticed that two weeks before the bill was

re-energised, Akinola and his bishops held a weekend retreat to

discuss the issue of homosexuality. For us that was a bad omen.

It is ironic - and tragic - that Scott is now undertaking exactly the

same lobbying that we urged a month before the bill was revisited -

when such lobbying stood a much greater chance of being effective. One

is tempted to make remarks about closing barnyard doors on absent

horses, but one can't afford to be glib, because so many lives are at

stake.

Best wishes

Brett

PS: Peter Tatchell says to ask you if you got his reply - he's been

having some frustrating email problems lately.

Brett

Scott is obviously a NY version of Ken Livingstone, reading today's material. 

I would reckon he is a Trot who has gone over to the new view that the West/capitalism can be undone by the biggest world minority - Islamic adherents.

It would be worth checking back the chronology as I can't believe the Nigerian bill's recent timetabling was prompted by Outrage's press statement.

Jeff

From: "Brett Lock" brettlock@gmail.com

To: "Jeff Dudgeon" jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com

Subject: Re: Nigeria: urgent call for support

Date: Wed, 28 Feb 2007 23:43:05 +0000

Hi Jeff

I have no idea who funds HRW, but Scott Long has shown himself to be

an opportunistic hypocrite, to be quite frank. He seems to be a

control-freak who blames others for his own slip-ups. I think that at

the core of this issue, Scott does not want anyone else stealing his

thunder. So he attacks any other group trying to campaign on the

issues that he sees as threatening his position. He also has a

vendetta against those gay groups and journalists who disagreed with

him on Iran. Well, that's my opinion, anyway.

Best wishes

Brett

On 2/28/07, Jeff Dudgeon jeffreydudgeon@hotmail.com wrote:

Brett

Who funds Scott and Human Rights Watch? I think they came to Belfast 

a few years ago and we brought up police persecution in US and they 

offered excuses as to why they did nothing in that area locally.

Are they being consistent anyway about Nigeria? I thought they were 

Raging about anyone other than government types doing anything and yet he 

Is circulating church letters to the N authorities.

Jeff

